S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th June 2017 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs M Albinson, Mr A Evans, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Wells, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds
County Cllr Mr Simon Eyre

APOLOGIES: Mrs T Banks and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney

Mr Price welcomed both Mr Wells and County Cllr Mr Simon Eyre to the meeting and congratulated Cllr Eyre on becoming a new County Councillor.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th May 2017, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Jordan, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood declared an interest as he is an Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: Cllr Nockolds informed members that due to the increased demand for rental housing, some new housing on both the Nora site and the Lynnsport site will be built and allocated for this purpose.

She stated that the West Norfolk Housing Company consisting of eight directors (3 Borough Councilors, 3 Independent members, the Borough Councils Chief Executive plus one other member) will manage the project.

She said that the West Norfolk Housing Company will apply to become a registered affordable housing provider.

Mr Jordan asked how this would differ from Freebridge Community Housing.
Cllr Nockolds stated that Freebridge Community Housing is an Association, whereas the West Norfolk Housing Company will have no staff. 
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She added that some of the land is owned by the Borough Council, therefore enabling the prices to be kept down.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Borough Councils Allotments; she said that in the past some of these had been left in a poor state. The Borough Council decided to increase the rental fees to enable funds to be available to keep them tidy if they became vacant and unused.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the Borough Councils Allotments are self funding and stated that new rules have been introduced.
She stated that she would obtain a copy of the new rules for the Parish Council to look at.

Cllr Nockolds informed members that a long term empty homes strategy has been agreed. She said that there are currently around 800 empty homes in the area, where there had been approximately 1,200 previously.
It was explained that a Forum has been set up to encourage empty home owners to either sell their properties or to rent them out. Cllr Nockolds added that if homes sit empty for over 24 months they will be liable for a 150% Council Tax charge.

Finally, it was said that the new West Norfolk Mayor, Carol Bower will be unveiling the life-size £40,000 bronze statue of Victorian nobleman Henry Styleman le Strange on Friday 16th June 2017 in Hunstanton.
Cllr Nockolds stated that the sculpture was designed and made by artist Alan Herriot, who also produced the King John statue in Kings Lynn.
The commissioning of the statue was made possible because of local fundraising and money from the Borough Council and the Heritage Lottery Fund.

Mr Narborough commented regarding the Travelling Fraternity which has gathered once again on land at Lynnsport. He said that this time they are a different group who are being very untidy.
Cllr Nockolds said that there are various rules and regulations which need to be followed when dealing with these groups of people.

It had been suggested that they may have congregated in the area on route to an event in Walsingham due to be held August time.

County Councilor Eyre:   Cllr Eyre said that he had no particular items to report, however said that he had attended a number of training sessions. 
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6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 7th June 2017, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
Allotments:
Overgrown Plots:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding item 5 and the Clerks Note on the minutes; he stated that Mr Reynolds had attended the Assets Committee meeting to highlight some issues he was experiencing with a neighbouring plot which had become overgrown with weeds.

Mr Narborough said that at the Assets Committee Meeting he was unaware that Mr Reynolds had reported the issues to Mrs Kirby, who had written to the Plot Holder concerned.

It was explained that Mrs Kirby had given the Plot Holder until 12th June 2017 to strim the plot before further action is taken.

Mr Narborough said that on 12th June, along with Mr Williamson and Mrs Kirby, he had been to the Allotments to look at the Plot in question and confirm that it had indeed been strimmed.
Mr Narborough went on to say that there is currently five vacant Allotment Plots, which are becoming quite overgrown; he said that the Parish Council has to be careful that not too much money is spent maintaining these plots.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mr McIntyre of BMAC Garden Services about the plots and had enquired how much it would cost to strim them.

She said that BMAC Garden Services have indicated that initially it would take one hour to strim each plot at £15.00 per hour, then once the grass is reduced; the plots could be strimmed in a quicker time, once per month at a cost of £15.00 per hour.

Mrs Kirby confirmed that she had also tried to contact an Allotment Holder who was advertising his gardening services. A quote will hopefully follow.
After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that until vacant Allotment plots are re-let, they should be strimmed periodically to keep them under control; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with two abstentions all other members were in favour.
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Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the overgrown footpath at the rear of the Allotments (Burghley Road side) and confirmed that CGM Ltd would be cutting this on Thursday 15th June 2017.

Broken Fencing: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the broken wire fence which borders ASDA Supermarket and confirmed that Mr McIntyre of BMAC Garden Services would be carrying out the necessary repairs.
New Car Park Works: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the proposed Car Park works at the Allotments and explained that the Assets Committee had discussed three quotes to lower the high areas at the entrance of the Allotments and fill any pot holes, level the existing Car Park area and fill dips/holes and extend the car park area to the west of the Allotments by 100 square meters, place a membrane down and fill with stone.  After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the quotation / specification from Mr Darren Heaton should be accepted at £1500; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with two abstentions all other members were in favour.

Mr Smallwood commented that whatever works are undertaken at the Allotments, flooding will still occur due to the soil type.

At this point Mr Narborough pointed out that Mr Heaton had also been asked to quote for the repairs to the pot holes on the track across the Village Green by the pond. Mr Heaton quoted £100 to fill the pots holes. After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Heaton should be asked to fill the pot holes at a cost of £100; this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed.
On the subject of roads, Mr Smallwood requested that Allotment Plot holders should be requested to not dump weeds on the roadway around the Allotments.

Mrs Kirby confirmed that she would highlight this point when the next batch of renewal letters is sent out.

Pets on the Allotments:   Mrs Cornwell explained to members that a few years ago the Parish Council had decided that no pets should be allowed on the Allotments as some tenants were not keeping them under control and the Parish Council had received many complaints that dogs were roaming free and fouling on other tenants Allotment plots. 

Members discussed the matter and felt that the decision not to allow any animals onto the Allotments should be upheld. This was proposed by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Price, with one abstention all other members were in agreement. 
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Village Hall:

Replacement front door:  Mr Narborough said that last year the Parish Council had agreed to replace the Village Hall front door, money had been set aside in the budget but as the door had been temporarily repaired the replacement had never taken place. 

Since that time, Mr Walker has reported that the front door is once again causing problems, and Mr Easy who had been carrying out the repairs has said that the door cannot be adjusted anymore. After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Easy should be asked to replace the front door at a cost of £1,400; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Village Hall Car Park replacement trees:  It was explained that the Village Hall Car Park is currently missing three trees, two in the top bay by the Parish Office and one in the middle bay. Mrs Cornwell stated that she had left the matter in the hands of Mrs Banks and Mrs Albinson to recommend some replacement trees and advise the Parish Council of the cost involved. 

Mrs Albinson stated that she had been unable to look into the matter prior to the meeting.

Mr Price suggested that the Parish Council should continue with the Mountain Ash theme and suggested that the planting sites should be dug out, replaced with topsoil and bone meal and a necessary watering plan put in place.

After discussion, Mr Jordan made an amendment to the proposal and stated that Mountain Ash trees should be purchased, with this amendment Mr Hofmeister proposed that in principle three new Mountain Ash trees should be purchased, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
It was agreed that established trees should be purchased for planting in the autumn time.

The Green and Open Spaces:

Village Notice Boards:  Mr Narborough reported that the Parish Notice Boards at St Augustine’s Way, Sandy Lane, Blackthorn Road and at the Grimston Road Allotments had become old and in need of replacement.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that three quotations had been provided for the replacement of only two Notice Boards, however after discussions the committee decided to replace all four notice boards and proceed with the quote from The Parish Notice Board Company – aluminium notice boards (841mm x 594mm) painted green with a header board for the Parish Council name.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that she had contacted the company and they had confirmed that if four Notice Boards are ordered a 5% discount could be applied (£1,680 +VAT – 5% = £1,596 +VAT Total) .

Comment was made that one of the existing Notice Boards may be in a good enough condition to be sited at the Allotments therefore saving some money.

After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the quotation from The Parish Notice Board Company for four aluminium Notice Boards at a cost of £1,596.00 +VAT should be accepted; this was seconded by Mr Scales with one member against the proposal, all other members were in favour. 
Members agreed that the Notice Boards should be green with green posts and the header board should have gold lettering. 
Cemetery:

Relocation of Cemetery Tap / Splash back: Mr Narborough explained that two quotes had been received from D & E Builders Ltd, for the proposed works:

· To install aluminium splash backs at the existing cemetery tap £100 + VAT.

· To find water main and connect into new tap. Position: inside cemetery, to the right of the cemetery gates. Price based on finding the water main in one day £350 + VAT.

Members felt that to provide a new tap away from the building would be the best option in case the Parish Office was extended at a later date. Mr Hofmeister proposed that a new tap should be installed, as above, at a cost of £350 + VAT, this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed.

Bus Stop at St Augustine’s Way:  Mr Narborough spoke briefly regarding the suggestion from Mr Williamson that a perch should be installed at the Bus Shelter at St Augustine’s Way. 

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed in principle that a perch should be provided in this location and that a quote from Able Engineering should be obtained; this was seconded by Mr Narborough and unanimously agreed. 
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the next meeting would be held on Wednesday 5th July 2017. 
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Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation: Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Mr Bland stated that there had been no Planning Committee meetings held since the last Parish Council meeting; however asked Mr Price to update members regarding the situation with the 9 Acre Field.

9 Acre Field Mr Price confirmed that in March 2017, the Borough Council had approved development of part of the 9 Acre Field, however it was explained that this had been held up due to the Section 106 agreement and other details.
Mr Price explained that the Section 106 agreement is an agreement between the owners of the land, the developers and the Borough Council.

It was said that within the Section 106 agreement there was a statement regarding the Open Space area, which we had thought would be gifted to the Parish Council for a nominal fee of £1.00, however the statement had spoken of a nominated body, or a Management Company.
Mr Price stated that the Parish Council was not happy with this and had thought that the Open Space and new Car Park area would become under Parish Council ownership, with a Management Company being responsible for the swales only.

Mr Price said that an important question would be who will operate the Open Space and Car Park.

Mr Price informed members that he and Mrs Cornwell had been in touch with the Solicitor acting on behalf of the Parish Council, who has confirmed that either way, the Parish Council will get the benefit, as the land will only be used for leisure purposes.
Mr Price reported that Mrs Cornwell had subsequently contacted Mr Chris Smith at Hopkins and Moore for clarification of the situation.
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Mr Smith responded and confirmed that when the various transfers take place, the Open Space and new Car Park area will be transferred to the Parish Council. 

Mr Price read out the email from Mr Smith which states
Further to our discussions, on behalf of Hopkins & Moore Ltd, I am happy to confirm that it remains our intention that the Open Space will be transferred over to South Wootton Parish Council at the appropriate time, as now stipulated within the S106 Agreement.

The legal advice received by both ourselves and the Local Planning Authority is that as the Parish Council are not a party to the Agreement, there cannot be a direct obligation to transfer the Open Space to the Parish Council without an alternative option also be included i.e. in this case the Management Company, even though in practice, the transfer will be to the Parish Council.

Mr Price clarified that the Parish Council will become the owners of the Open Space and the new Car Park area and will be able to make future decisions regarding the land.

He confirmed that the land would not be used for future housing development and stated that it would be kept for recreation purposes only.
Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No Report 
Junior School: - No Report  
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on Tuesday 23rd May 2017, and a copy of the minutes had been circulated to all members.

She spoke regarding the Car Park Project (Info Circulated) and stated that Mr Border had presented the proposals to clear some trees, to create additional car parking spaces and to direct a flow of traffic to enter the car park at Cranmer Avenue and exit at Bede Close.

It was said that a consultation letter had been sent to residents in the locality regarding the proposals (Letter Circulated).
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In addition the idea of bollards at the Cranmer Avenue car park had been deemed unsuitable due to potential vandalism and a more suitable option of a low metal gate which could be locked at night had been agreed (Quote Circulated).

Mr Price commented that the low metal gate was a good idea, it was confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council had already agreed to their share of the cost. Mrs Gotts stated that progression of the Car Park Project would not go forward until feedback from the residents has been discussed and considered.

Members discussed installation of a low metal gate at the Cranmer Avenue car park entrance, Mrs Gotts proposed that a low metal gate should be purchased at a cost of £502.50 which will be shared between both North and South Wootton Parish Councils; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Picnic on the Park: Mr Williamson reported that the Picnic on the Park event is due to take place on Saturday 17th June 2017.

He asked if anyone is able to donate raffle prizes, these would be gratefully received.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that the minutes of the last meeting had been circulated to all members.

She said that fundraising events have now been held, with a stall being run at the Kings Lynn Event in May, and the fete in South Wootton on 10th June.

Mrs Gotts said that approximately £450 had been raised and she thanked members for donating the various raffle prizes, with extra thanks going to Mr Bland for his first prize bottle of whiskey.

Comment was made regarding the poor grass cutting service received by the Borough Council.

It was said that the cutter blades had now been sharpened and a better service should be seen.

Cllr Nockolds reported that she is monitoring the situation.

Mrs Gotts reported that the new planters on The Green had been planted up and were looking nice and the Wildflower Strip close to Blackthorn Road is looking fabulous.
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Mrs Cornwell informed members that hopefully the Village Sign will be returned and erected by the end of June 2017.

Finally, it was said that the weed spraying of the Cemetery Paths will take place on Thursday 15th June. 
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
Police

                 SNAP Dates & Venues



              Info

NCC


      Norfolk Businesses urged to help work placements   “

NALC


      Training Programme

     


      “




      Clerk of the Year Nominations


      “

Newsletter:  Mr Price referred to the circulated June Newsletter and asked members if they had any amendments or additions to make.

With one minor amendment, Mr Price proposed that the Newsletter was correct; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Letter regarding Cemetery: Mrs Cornwell reported that a letter had been received from a lady who visits the Cemetery.

Mrs Cornwell read out the letter which explained that a few plots are being poorly maintained with dead flowers being left on plots for several months.

Mrs Cornwell asked if members would be happy for Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby to remove any such dead flowers from plots.

After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should allow Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby to check the Cemetery periodically and to remove any dead flowers; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

28
BMAC
Garden Services
106904
Litter Collection 11/5-15/5
  67.00

29
Viking



106905
Stationery


  21.44

30
CGM



106906
Grass Cutting 


330.24

31
D & E Builders


106907
Cemetery Footpath              1500.00

32
Mr M Van Nieuwkerk

106908
Internal Audit fees

100.00

33
Mr Brights


106909
VH Cleaning 10/4-5/5

393.41

34
CGM



106910
Play Equip Insp 14/3-24/4 
120.00
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35
BMAC Garden Services
106911
Litter Collection

  60.00

36
Mr Moon


106912
PO & VH Window Cleaning
  24.00

37
K & M Lighting Services
106913
Lighting Maint – May

408.80

38
OCS Group Ltd

106914
Sanitary Bin collection
740.26

38A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D

Cont’b –May
                        886.16

38B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 23 May 
Salary & Exps – May - BACS  )

38C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 23 May
Salary – May - BACS  )        2219.95

38D
W W Lucas


D/D 23 May
Wages – May- BACS  )

38E
A J Walker


D/D 23 May
Salary & Exps – May - BACS )

38F
R K Jarret


D/D 23 May
Salary – May - BACS
    )     1099.02

39
HMRC



106915
Contb - May


797.36

40
Prudential


106916
T Cornwell – AVC

  80.00

41
Anglian Water


106917
VH Water 7/3-11/5

165.46

42
CGM



106918
Grass Cutting


330.24

43
ECS Computers

106919
Anti-Virus


  30.00

44
BCKLWN


106920
Cemetery Business Rates
932.00

45
BCKLWN


106921
PO Business Rates
          1957.20

46
Glasdon


106922
Oak Ave Dog Bin

152.02

47
Jarvis Roofing


106923
Roof Repairs as per survey
  96.00

48
ECS Computers

106924
On line backup

  13.30

49
Mr Brights Ltd


106925
VH Materials


  49.49

50
Anglian Water


106926
PO Water


  87.27

51
ECS Computers

106927
Anti-virus


  30.00

52
Mr Brights Ltd


106928
VH Cleaning


393.41

53
Mr Moon


106929
VH & PO Window Cleaning
  24.00

54
K & M Lighting Servicces
106930
Street Lighting Maint

408.80

55
BMAC Garden Services
106931
Empty Bins & Litter Collection  90.00

56
P & J Windows

106932
Bus Shelter Cleaning

  45.00

Plus Accounts received since circulated list: 
57
CGM 



106933
Play Equip Inspection               30.00

58
BMAC Garden Services
106934
Litter Collection 22/5–13/6        75.00
59
Anglian Water


106935
Allotments 1/3– 31/5
            110.27
60
CGM 



106936
Grass Cutting 15/5 – 29/5      990.72
61
CANCELLED


CANCELLED


CANCELLED
Bank balances as at 31.5.2017
Community Account
      

     
     15,448.42
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                       240,000.00
Total                                                                                        £ 255,448.42
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.
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10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS: None
11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th July 2017, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th July 2017                                                                                Chairman
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